
THE CRUSADES 
by Antony Bridge 
(Franklin Watts; 314 pp.; $15.95) 

Robert J. Myers 

The value of this volumc lies in its con- 
cise yet graphic writing, its fortyeight 
pages of fourcolor illustrations, and its 
many maps that tracc the historic ebb 
and flow of  a remarkable campaign. In 
296 pages one is offered the highlights 
of the strugglc for possession and con- 
trol of the sacred shrincs, from 1096 un- 
til the last Christian rcmnants were 
drivcn into the sca in 1291. It is an cx- 
ceptional bargain at $15.95. 

Before entering into thc bloody mili- 
tary campaigns themsclves, Professor 
Bridge sketches vividly the world of the 
Middle Ages, whose inhabitants wcre 
caught up in a terrible immediacy of 
guilt and dcath. Heaven and hell were 
in no sense metaphors, absolution from 
sin was everyone’s urgent need, and 
religious relics and sites were basic to 
the culture o i  the faithful. Though the 
Muslim rulers had allowed pilgrimages 
to the holy places, the dcfeat of the 
Byzantines by the Turks in 1071 pre- 
vented Christian pilgrims from reach- 
ing them. In 1095, Pope Urban 11, at thc 
urging of the Byzantine Emperor Alex- 
ius I Comncnus at Constantinoplc, 
called for a crusade lo recapture the 
holy lands for the followers of Christ. 

At the Council of Clermont in 
France, Urban 11 succeeded beyond cx- 
pectation. French, German, and Italian 
crusadcrs responded lo the call. Among 
them was Peter the Hermit, who was 
able to assemblc about twenty thousand 
followers. Peter was a “small, middlc- 
aged man with a dark, unsmiling face 
almost as long and lugubrious as that of 
the donkey which he always rode. He 
worc nothing but an ancient and in- 
describably dirty monk’s habit and a 
hermit’s cloak, and his bare feet had not 
been washed for years. He would eat 
neither bread nor mcat but lived on a 
diet of fish washed down by wine .... He 
had thc demagogue’s power to move 
men by his word ....” Even so, a good 
deal of the success of Peter the Hcrmit 
in rallying people to his banner lay in 
. .  the . hardness of the times-the plague, 
floods, and famine that had stalked 
Europe since 1083. 

E n  route to Constantinople the  
Crusaders, in the  name of  their 
religious ideology, murdered the Jews 
they encountered, but the first engage- 

ment of Pcter’s army with thc Turks 
was a massacre: “Soldiers. knights, 
priests, women and children were all 
cut down as they ran screaming lor 
safety or as they stood out of breilth 
and unable to run any further .... A 
handful were made prisoners when thc 
soldiers of Islam became so sated with 
blood that they could not be bothcrcd 
to kill any morc ....” Noncthelcss. rein- 
forcements, movcd both by piety and 
avarice. continued to come. led by tlie 
princes of Europe in uneasy alliance 
with the Byziintinc Emperor Alexius. 

Battling infidels, thc Crusiidcrs pro- 
ceeded onward, sustained by visions. 
falling stars, and other evidcnccs of 
God’s grace. Antioch fell before them. 
then on to Jcrusalem. Pctcr the Hcrmit 
beciinle involvcd in intra-Crusade 
politics; and as his cncounters with the 
saints, St. Pctcr, and Christ multiplied. 
hc was openly ;iccuscd of lriiud. HC de- 
manded to vindicatc his verncity by 
walking through ii wall of fire. He 
perished, but the Crusaders prcsscd on 
to Jerusalem and finally prevailcd. 

Tancred of Normandy entcrcd the 
city, promising the Muslims their livcs 
for ransom; but the Crusaders “suc- 
cumbed to’an immense and terrible 
blood lust ... so they killcd every man, 
woman and child whom thcy could find 
in the city with enjoyment and a com- 
plcte iissurance that they were doing 
the will of God. The massacre went on 
and on through the day and far into the 
following night. When the chaplain 
Raymond of Aguilers wcnt to visit the 
Temple area thc ncxt morning, hc 
found it  a wildcrncss of corpses; thc 
Mosque of al-Aqsa with Tancred’s ban- 
ner still fluttering from its roof and thc 
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Domc of the Rock wcrc both so full o f  
bodies of thc slain that blood ciinlc up  
to his knccs.” 

The remaining five Crusades, includ- 
ing thc Children’s Crusade of 1212, are 
each important and poignant in their 
own way. Thc intrigucs anlong the 
Europenn princes and the rise ond fall 
of kings of tlic Christiiin lands ilrc 811 
chronicled here. Onc is left to remark 
on the apparent absence of vision, on 
an interniitional politics thi1t preferred 
violence to tliplomiicy. With no concept 
of a balancc of powcr, littlc thought was 
given to alignments with iit Iciist o m  
power i n  thc region to avoid finally 
bcing assailcd by all. Politiciil wisdom 
was rarc among the princes of Christen- 
dom. Succeeding Crusadcs were siinply 
adequ;ite resupply missions. After two 
hundred years ihc Europeiins, prcoc- 
c u p i d  with the politics of  their own 
continent, lost intcrcsl. On April 5. 
1291, the Syrians appcared bcforc Acre, 
the lest significant stronghold of thc 
Christians; armies werc being raised in 
Egypt. By May 18 thcre hiid bccn a 
gencral assault and thus, amidst further 
panic and slaughter. did the erii of tllc 
Crusadcs come to iiii end. 

In the introduction Prolessor Bridge 
obscrves: “If thc general reader is hor- 
rilicd by the brutillity of the times, and 
if tlie Christiiin reader is appalled by 
what some of thc Christians of the day 
did in thc nitme of Christ, pcrhaps thc 
horror of the one and the dismay of the 
othcr are signs that dcspite the wars 
and barbarities of our own somber asc, 
people have changed a liltle by Chris- 
tian faith iind teaching over the cen- 
turies; not ch;ingcd cnougli, of coursc, 
but at least cliangcd a little bit.” M V  

21 



Briefly Noted 

FORMER SECRETS: 
GOVERNMENT RECORDS MADE 

PUBLIC THROUGH THE FREE- 
DOM OF INFORMATION ACT 

edited by Evan Hendricks 
(Campaign for Political Rights [201 
Massachusetts Ave. NE, Washington, 
DC 200021; 200 pp.; $15.00 [paper. $9.00 
for public interest organizations]) 

Former Secreis contains five hundred 
case studies of the use made of the 
Freedom of Information act by busi- 
nesses, consumers, scholars, and still 
others. Entries are concise and infor- 
mative: subject, agency involved, re- 
quester, what was disclosed, result of 
tlie disclosure. These results range from 
the public availability of thc released in- 
formation through actual publication in 
books and a broad range of journals and 
newspapers to the winning of lawsuits. 
It is an impressive body of evidence for 
the need and value of the act. 

-John E. Becker 

THE TERRITORIAL DIMENSION 
OF JUDAISM 

by W. D. Davies 
(University of California Press; xvii+. 
169 pp.; $14.95) 

The establishment of the State of Israel 
has turned what were once purely 
theological issues into political and 
ethnic controversies. One is “The 
Doctrine of the Land,” whose role in 
the thought and life of both Judaism 
and Christianity has been delineated by 
Davies in two pioneering works. The 
first, Tire Gospel and itie Land, appeared 
in 1974. Tlic Terrilorial Dimension of 
Judaism covers the same ground as the 
first volume but eliminates most of the 
scholarly apparatus to includc material 
that helps make the volume more rele- 
vant to the current controversies sur- 
rounding the State of Israel. 

Davies defines the doctrine as the 
assertion “that there is a special rela- 
tionship among the God of Israel, the 
People of Israel and the Land of Israel,” 
but specific boundaries are not dis- 
cussed. As the doctrine was in- 
creasingly transcenden talized, the Land 
“tended to be identified with Jerusalem 
and even merely with the Temple.” 
With the exception of an accidental 
oversight (stating that “on sabbaths 
and festivals the Shmoneh Esreh was to 
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be said four times”), the volume 
rcllects Davies’s extraordinary ease in 
the vast ocean of biblical, apocalyptic, 
rabbinic, and Jewish mystic literature in 
which this doctrine is embedded. 

The variety of opinion regarding the 
doctrine of the Land is fairly presented, 
adequately documented, and judicious- 
ly related to the variety of historic cir- 
cumstances there reflected. ’he auth- 
or discerns two constants that are in- 
tegral to all variations of Judaism’s 
doctrine of the Land and distinguish it 
from analogous doctrines formulated 
by other religious or ethnic groups. 
“hdaism’s doctrine of the Land is 
unique in that it is associated with the 
concept of the promised land (Gen. IS: 
17-21)” and hence “can not be separ- 
ated from that of Yaweh as the Creator 
of the Universe.” 

The author raises but does not 
answer the question of whether the 
doctrine of the Land is “an aspect of 
Judaism without which Judaism would 
cease to be itself.” He does note, how- 
ever, that the diaspora “militates 
against an uncritical elevation of the 
Land in Israel.” The forced separation 
from the Land and the free emigration 
from it compelled changes in many 
aspects of thc doctrine. One’s Jcwish- 
ness did not depend upon living in the 
Land. Absence from i t  entails a price; 
living in i t  entails a reward. For the Pco- 
p k  of Israel, living in it implies 
sovereignty. While Israel’s divinely or- 
dained right to the Land is unalienable, 
its possession of the Land is condi- 
tioned by observance of the Torah. 

Zionism is treated sympathetically. 
The author notes, however, that “the 
process of transcendentalizing and 
spiritualizing the Land [in both Judaism 
and Christianity] ...p oints to the recog- 
nition in both religions that, however 

Newly Published 
Kenneth W. Thompson, Director of the 
White Burkett Miller Center of Public 
Affairs, University of Virginia, and a 
member of the Worldview Editorial 
Board, has recently edited two volumes, 
Political Traditions and Contemporary 
Problems and Institutions and Values itt 
WorldAffairs. An earlier volume in this 

series on American values projected 
abroad is Westein Heritage and Ameri- 
can Yalues: Law. Theology and History, 
by Alberto Coll. All three are published 
by The University Press of America, 
P.O. Box 19101, Washington, D.C. 
20036. 

dec;rable, the fulfillment of ihe ter- 
.,’Str;dl hope for the Land, or for any 
land would not suffice to assuage the 
more than terrestrial aspirations of 
Israel or of any people.” 

S i n i o n  Greenberg 

THE HIDDEN FACE OF EVE: 
WOMEN IN THE ARAB WORLD 
by Nawal El Saadawi 
(Beacon Press; 212 pp.; 58.25 [paper]) 

This is  the rare account of women’s 
roles in Arab society that issues from 
the pen of a woman who belongs to that 
world by birth and enculturation. Dr. 
Saadawi, Egypt’s former director of 
public health, opens the book with a 
searing memory: At eight years of age 
she is being dragged out of bed in the 
middle of the night and led into the 
bathroom, where an excision of the clit- 
oris is performed, Anguished confusion 
joins pain and fear when she recog- 
nizes her own mother, then her younger 
sister, in the group of women who hold 
her during the “operation.” 

Saadawi dcscribcs explicitly how 
Islamic culture has constructed a 
system in which concepts of family 
honor, female virginity, and riiasculinc 
superiority operate togcther to rein- 
force thc custom of genital mutilation 
of women. She argues that the physical 
mistreatment of women is paralleled in 
their mental suppression, with the 
result that “the mental and psychologi- 
cal development of a woman is greatly 
retarded, and she is unable to free her- 
self from passive attitudes and the habit 
of depending on others.” Fcmalcs arc 
also subjected to a “contradictory edu- 
cational process,’: which is on the one 
hand sexdenying and tries to mold a 
girl into an asexual creature, yet on the 
other “seeks to make her an instrument 
of sex and a mere .body...to attract 
men ....” Young girls are nurtured on ro- 
mantic love but forced to yield, at the 
same time, to the absolute authority of 
fathers who are prepared “to sell their 
daughters into wedlock for a good 
price.” To preserve a girl’s reputation, 
the practice of female circumcision in 
its various forms (in the Sudan all the 
external genitalia are removed) re- 
mains widespread. Saadawi’s. reyprch 
shows that 97.5 per cent of uneducated 
families maintain tlie custom, while the 
figure drops to 66.2 pcr cent among the 
educated. 

Dr. Saadawi uses a Marxist approach 
to good effect in arguing that the 



religious belicfs and practiccs of Islam 
concerning women serve the economic 
interests of society: “Thousands of 
dayas, nurses, paramedical staff and 
doctors ... make money out of female 
circumcision.” However, her Marxist 
version of woman’s power role in 
prehistoric times is outdated; most 
anthropologists reject for lack of  evi- 
dence the notion that matriarchy gave 
way to patriarchy when privatc propcr- 
ty came to be concenlrated in the hands 
of men. The book also suffers from 
repetitiousness and, on occasion, from 
dcfensivencss-as whcn the author at- 
lcmpts to relate thc oppression of Arab 
women to a seemingly eternal and com- 
mon fatc of women evcrywhcre. And 
sometimes the anccdotcs are too ob- 
viously sensational. 

Yet tlic book is an important work 
of research and interprcration, and irs 
impact on the rcader is consideriiblc. 
One fervcntly hopcs that Dr. Saadawi, 
who has been stripped of official duties 
and imprisoned for her outspoken crit- 
icism of the state, will be released to 
continue such in vest iga t ions. 
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Correspondence Urom p. 4)  
rent regime in South Africa, which I 
think gives an inaccurate picture of the 
situation for black people. He docs ad- 
mit difficulty knowing “what South 
Africa’s nonwhites think,” although he 
correctly suspects they see some of thc 
so-called reforms as belated and as a 
tactical ploy to weaken the  black 
population by co-opting t h c  “Col- 
oureds” and Asians as toothless lap- 
dogs on the side of the whitcs, against 
the majority Africans. 

These moves toward giving certain 
hand-p icked  Coloured  a n d  Asian 
stooges positions on the President’s 
Council (advisory only) fall far short of  
“enfranchisement of Coloureds and 
Asians” as a whole-and the mass of 
these population groups are rejecting 
these phoney overtures for what they 
are: attempts to entrench whitc power, 
under the guise of “reform.” 
’ 

f i e  plan to attach the Swazi “home- 
land republic” (new phraseology, 
legitimizing another phoney concept) 
to Swaziland is not even being touted by 
the regime as  a concession to anyone, 
and yet Baker sees it as  such. He is im- 
pressed with these proposals being 
“almost breathtaking in their boldness 
by the standards of past regimes” 
(meaning governments formed by the 

same Nazi-like Nationalist party since 
1948-see his preceding paragraph). 

He goes on quite accurately about 
thc thrcat from the Afrikaners’ ex- 
trcme Right, but I ask myself why 
somwnc writing in the namc of a Coun- 
cil on Religion and International Affairs 
should bc so complaccnt and acccpting 
of such a vicious regime. Does the fact 
that this regime professes to be Chris- 
tian and is a part of Western democracy 
or the “free world” mean that it is 
thercforc somewhat less evil than thc 
totalitarian regimes of the East or of the 
Communist bloc (because they profess 
athcism)? And why are even the worst 
forms of capitalist exploitation seen by 
certain “Christian” commentators not 
for what they are but as  somehow niorc 
Christian than even the bcst forms 
of socialism-cven though socialism 
would appear IO be a fairly obvious po- 
litical intcrprctation of the New Testa- 
ment, and even of thc Old. 

It seems to me there is something 
very strange going on and I wish somc- 
onc could give me even a parlially 
honest justification for these distortions 
of Christianity and Rcligion. I suggest 
these are mcrcty manifcstations of  
human greed and an attempt at sccur- 
ing spccial privilegc rathcr than out or 
any rcal altruistic sentimcnt. 

John Dommissc, M.D. 
Portsmourh, Vu. 

Ross Baker Rcplies: 
Thc letter of Dr. Dommissc reminds 
me of the story of the disobedicnl dog 
who would run away and, upon his 
rcturn, receive a beating from his 
master. The story is told to illustrate the 
fact that, as far as the dog was con- 
cerned, he was being punished for 
returning, not for running away. The 
notion that South Africa be punished 
even more harshly when it attempts- 
albeit belatedly and inadequately-to 
rcform its political system suggests a 
rather thoroughgoing ignorance of the 
principles of behavior modification. 

We lectured South Africa about in- 
tegrating sports, and, after their initial 
rcfusal followed by a protracted period 
of foot-dragging, they finally agreed to 
interracial sports. They were thcn told 
by the international sports community 
that integrated South African teams 
were not welcome on the grounds that 
there can be “no normal sports in an 
abnormal society.” .To be sure, South 
Africa is an abnormal place, but why 
rebuff them when they make a modest 

gesturc toward normalization? 
The reasons for thc lack of  cred- 

ibility of South Africa’s reforms are 
largely of that counlry’s own making. 
For so long did thcy dig in their heels 
and refuse to countenance modifica- 
tions of apartheid that their belated ef- 
forts havc been greeted with the under- 
standable cynicism rellccted in Dr. Lbm- 
misse’s letter. 

But those who sense that there is 
mcirc than meets the cye in Prime Min- 
ister P. W. Botha’s constitutional pro- 
posals to draw Asians and Coloureds 
into the electorate-and I am one of 
thcm-are under an obligation to make 
the case that what Botha has proposed 
is not just somc public relations scam 
dcsigncd to dcflecl !.he tidc of interna- 
tional indignation. 

My fundamental bclief that Botha 
does want to move South Africa off 
deadccntcr is based on thc conviction 
 hat he runs ii rcal risk of splitting 
Afrikancrdom over the qucstion of ac- 
cording political rights to two nonwhite 
groups. HC is already faced with the 
cmcrgencc of a new right-wing political 
party under the lcadership of Andries 
Trcurnicht, the former National party 
leader in , the Transvaal, and with the 
continuing opposition of thc Herstigte 
Nasionalc Partci. In the reccnt byelec- 
[ion in the Gerniiston district, the two 
right-wing groups amassed more votes 
than thc Nationill party candidatc 
although the split conservative vote 
gave thc scat to the Nats. 

There is’no doubt in my mind that i f  
South Africa pulls out of Namibia as 
the rcsult of the ncBotiations with thc 
Western contact group, the combined 
clfcct of that shock with tlic constitu- 
tional proposills could well produce a 
right-wing majority in thc next national 
election. Would Botha risk a repetition 
of the schism in Afrikanerdom akin to 
the onc that took place in the 193oSjust 
to gull world public opinion? I seriously 
doubt it .  

Botha’s problem, as I see it, is that 
having embarked on a modest process 
of reform; he is now condemned, si- 
multaneously, by those who want no 
movement at all and those who see his 
efforts as tokenism. His most immedi- 
ate and serious problem is with the 
former group, but it is doubtful that he  
will ever get the approval of the latter 
evcn if his future proposals a re  
broadened to encompass South Africa’s 
black population. 

The latter group-as represented by 
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